
 ב"פשת אריו תשרפ
 

 

 שרדמה תיב שאר - גנורפש יסוי ברה

 

Page 1 
©2021 The Beit Medrash Govoha for Medical Halacha 

 

For	The	“I”’s	Only	–	Treating	Injuries	and	Infections	on	
Shabbos	

Chapter	2	–	Burns	

Last	week’s	essay	began	the	discussion	of	treatment	of	injuries	and	infections	
on	Shabbos.	We	described	several	classes	of	injuries	and	noted	that	the	severity	of	an	
injury	hinges	on	numerous	factors,	and	that	Halacha	follows	accordingly.	We	addressed	
wounds	that	carry	a	risk	of	infection	and	the	proper	manner	to	treat	them	on	Shabbos.	
This	essay	will	focus	on	the	treatment	of	burns.	

Burns,	though	very	unpleasant,	are	often	not	life-threatening.	However,	in	some	
cases	they	do	pose	a	threat	to	life.	To	understand	the	Halachos	of	burn	treatment	on	
Shabbos	we	will	present	some	background	information	about	burns,	classification	of	
burn	severity,	and	the	varied	treatments.	

The	severity	of	a	burn	is	determined	by	both	depth	and	the	percentage	of	body	
surface	area	involved.	Burns	are	classified	as	first-,	second-,	or	third-degree,	depending	
on	how	deeply	and	severely	they	penetrate	the	skin's	surface.1	

The	skin	is	made	up	of	three	main	layers.	The	epidermis,	which	is	the	superficial	
outermost	layer,	the	dermis,	and	the	deeper	subcutaneous	tissue	(also	referred	to	as	
the	hypodermis).	

In	a	first-degree	burn,	only	the	epidermis	is	affected.	The	burn	site	is	red,	painful,	
and	dry	without	blisters.		

In	 a	 second-degree	 (or	 partial	 thickness)	 burn,	 the	 epidermis	 is	 severely	
damaged,	and	redness	and	blisters	appear	within	a	few	hours,	along	with	severe	pain.	
When	the	burn	only	extends	to	the	superficial	layer	of	the	dermis,	the	burn	is	classified	
as	superficial,	and	usually	heals	within	about	two	weeks	if	not	infected	(unlike	a	first-
degree	burn	when	the	pain	recedes	within	about	three	days	and	usually	takes	between	
five	to	ten	days	to	heal).	If	the	burn	involves	the	deep	(reticular)	layer	of	the	dermis	and	
damages	hair	 follicles,	sweat	glands,	and	sebaceous	glands,	 there	 is	a	greater	risk	of	
secondary	 infection,	 along	 with	 other	 possible	 complications,	 such	 as	 fluid	 loss	 or	
metabolic	derangements	and	electrolyte	abnormalities.	Recovery	is	more	complicated,	
lasting	up	to	a	month.	

A	 third-degree	 (full	 thickness)	 burn	 destroys	 the	 epidermis	 and	 dermis,	 and	
affected	tissue	appears	white	and	charred.	Due	to	the	damage	to	the	blood	vessels	in	

 
1	[Editor’s	note:	Fourth-degree	burns	extend	through	all	layers	of	the	skin	and	involve	muscle	and/or	bone.	
These	will	not	be	discussed	in	this	essay	but	are	definitely	Pikuach	Nefesh	due	to	the	severity	of	the	injury	
and	increased	risk	of	systemic	involvement	and	complications.]	
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the	subcutaneous	layer,	there	is	often	no	erythema	and	there	is	no	sensation	in	the	area	
due	to	the	destruction	of	nerve	endings	although	the	surrounding	tissue	may	be	painful.	

The	severity	of	the	burn	is	also	determined	by	the	percentage	of	body	surface	
area	involved	(there	are	several	methods	to	do	this2).	The	location	of	the	burn	is	also	
important.	Functional	impairment	may	be	more	severe	with	a	burn	on	the	face	or	hands	
than	 on	 the	 trunk.	 In	 the	 case	 of	 a	 chemical	 burn,	 the	 impact	 is	more	 severe	 if	 the	
respiratory	tract	is	involved.	

A	very	deep	burn	that	covers	a	large	percentage	of	body	surface	area	has	wide-
ranging	consequences.	The	intense	heat	damages	the	tissues	and	blood	vessels,	leading	
to	extravasation	of	electrolytes,	water,	and	various	macromolecules	(these	are	lost	to	
the	 environment	 and/or	 as	 blisters	 or	 edema).	 The	 ongoing	 fluid	 losses	 lead	 to	
decreased	circulating	plasma	volume	and	cardiac	output,	especially	over	the	first	24	
hour.	 This	 process	 can	 have	 serious	 multisystem	 effects,	 including	 metabolic	
derangements	and	immune	dysfunction.	

	 Thermal	injury	is	a	major	factor	in	burns	and,	therefore,	in	the	event	of	a	burn,	
the	first	action	(after	stopping	the	burning	process)	is	to	cool	the	affected	area	using	
tepid	water.	Active	cooling	removes	heat	and	prevents	progression	of	the	burn.	This	
will	also	remove	noxious	agents	and	reduce	pain.	

To	prevent	infection	of	first-	and	second-degree	burns,	a	closed	and	absorbent	
dressing	is	sufficient,	and	no	further	treatment	is	generally	needed	as	the	injuries	will	
usually	heal	spontaneously.	However,	third-degree	burns	often	require	more	extensive	
treatment,	but	we	will	not	go	into	detail	here.	

	 Turning	to	the	Halachic	issues,	a	first-degree	burn	does	not	render	the	victim	a	
Choleh	sheEin	Bo	Sakana,	 therefore	medications	may	not	be	used	for	treatment.	 It	 is	
sufficient	to	cool	the	surface	of	the	burn	under	tepid	running	water.	A	second-degree	
burn	 is	more	dangerous,	 and	 it	 is	permissible	 to	 tear	 the	victim's	 clothes	 to	quickly	
expose	the	burn	and	cool	it.	It	is	also	permissible	to	cover	the	burn	with	a	bandage	or	
gauze.	

Memare’ach	and	Sechita	

Applying	 ointments	 or	 creams	 on	 Shabbos	 may	 violate	 the	 Melacha	 of	
Memare’ach.	The	Magen	Avraham	rules	(O.C.	316:24)	that	one	may	spread	a	substance	
over	an	area	if	it	will	be	completely	absorbed,	such	as	saliva	in	the	ground.	Therefore,	
some	contend	that	the	Magen	Avraham	would	similarly	permit	the	use	of	ointments	and	
creams.	However,	others	say	that	the	Magen	Avraham	would	certainly	agree	that	if	the	
substance	 is	usually	 smoothed	 into	 a	 surface	until	 it	 is	 absorbed,	 it	 is	 a	 violation	of	
Memare’ach.		

 
2	[E.g.,	“the	rule	of	nines”	-Ed.]	
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This	question	is	the	subject	of	great	debate	and	we	cannot	take	one	side	or	the	
other	(see	Shemiras	Shabbos	keHilchasa	Vol	1,	Chapter	33,	Note	65	citing	the	Chazon	Ish	
and	Rav	Shlomo	Zalman	Auerbach	zt”l.	See	also	Yabia	Omer	4,	O.C.	28:13.)	

There	is,	moreover,	a	simple	solution	for	the	use	of	ointments	and	creams	on	
Shabbos,	provided	by	Rav	Shlomo	Zalman	Auerbach	zt”l	(Shemiras	Shabbos	KeHilchasa	
33:14	and	Footnote	70).	One	should	squeeze	the	cream	out	of	the	tube,	spread	it	on	the	
bandage	without	smoothing	it	out,	and	then	place	it	over	the	burn.	Though	this	causes	
the	cream	to	be	smoothed	over	the	face	of	the	burn,	it	is	k’l’Achar	Yad	–	an	act	performed	
in	an	unusual	and	indirect	manner.	In	addition,	it	is	a	Melacha	she’Eina	Tzricha	l’Gufa	
because	the	patient	has	no	interest	in	smoothing	the	face	of	the	cream	(which	is	the	
main	purpose	of	the	Melacha	of	Memachek	–	of	which	Memare’ach	is	a	Tolada).	He	only	
wishes	 to	 ensure	 that	 the	 cream	covers	 the	 entire	 surface	of	 the	wound.	A	Melacha	
she’Eina	Tzricha	l’Gufa	is	permissible	for	a	Choleh	sheEin	Bo	Sakana.	

It	is	permissible	to	sprinkle	powder	or	liquid	antiseptics	to	prevent	infection.	As	
we	discussed	last	week,	it	is	best	to	pour	the	liquid	directly	on	the	wound.	If	necessary,	
one	may	utilize	a	cotton	swab	or	damp	cloth	without	dipping	them	in	the	disinfectant.	
Instead,	after	pouring	the	disinfectant	on	the	wound,	it	may	be	cleaned	with	the	cloth.	
This	avoids	the	Melacha	of	Sechita.	If	he	is	able	to	utilize	a	synthetic	cloth	(that	has	no	
concern	of	Sechita)	it	is	preferable.	

In	 the	 case	 of	 a	 deep	 second-degree	 burn,	 or	 one	 that	 involves	 a	 large	 body	
surface	area,	and	certainly	in	the	case	of	a	third-degree	burn	or	a	burn	in	a	sensitive	
place	 such	 as	 the	 face,	 palm,	 or	 joints,	 as	well	 as	 burns	 suffered	 by	 children	 or	 the	
elderly,	Shabbos	should	be	desecrated	to	seek	immediate	medical	attention,	because	it	
is	a	matter	of	Pikuach	Nefesh.	

Another	 fire-related	 injury	 which	 constitutes	 a	 Sakana	 is	 smoke	 inhalation.	
Medical	attention	should	be	sought	immediately.	The	same	is	true	of	those	who	suffer	
sunstroke.3	

See	last	week’s	essay	regarding	draining	a	boil	or	blister	(that	forms	due	to	a	
burn).	

Removal	of	Damaged	Skin	

As	a	rule,	it	is	forbidden	to	tear	off	skin	that	is	attached	to	the	body	on	Shabbos,	
whether	by	hand	or	implement	or	by	biting	it,	as	explained	by	the	Biur	Halacha	(340:2)	
citing	the	Taz	(end	of	336).	In	this	regard,	the	Shulchan	Aruch	(328:31)	rules:		

Regarding	 strips	 of	 skin	 that	 detach	 from	 the	 fingers	 around	 the	 nail:	 “If	 the	
majority	has	become	detached	towards	the	top	and	is	causing	him	discomfort,	it	is	
permissible	to	remove	them	by	hand.	If	a	person	removes	them	with	an	implement,	

 
3	 Regarding	 the	 use	 of	 sunscreen	 on	 Shabbos	 –	 see	 our	 essay	 to	 Pinchas	 5781	 on	 our	 website	 –	
medicalhalacha.org,	
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he	is	exempt,	though	it	 is	 forbidden.	 If	 the	majority	has	not	become	detached,	a	
person	is	exempt	for	removing	it	by	hand,	but	it	is	forbidden	to	do	so.	If	he	does	so	
with	 an	 implement,	 he	 is	 obligated	 to	 offer	 a	 sin-offering.	 Rashi	 explains	 that	
“towards	the	top”	means	towards	the	tips	of	the	fingers.	Rabbenu	Tam	explains	
that	it	means	“towards	the	body”.	One	should	be	concerned	for	both	opinions.	

This	 question	 does	 not	 have	 clear	 Halachic	 consensus	 -	 there	 are	 numerous	
opinions	and	distinctions	drawn.	Therefore,	the	Poskim	recommend	that	one	refrain	
from	detaching	any	strip	of	skin	that	is	attached	to	anywhere	on	the	body,	even	if	it	is	
soon	to	fall	off	(Mishna	Berura	97	and	Aruch	haShulchan	ibid.	41).4	

However,	 for	 the	 purposes	 of	 treating	 a	 severe	 burn	 where	 the	 victim	 is	
considered	a	Choleh	sheYesh	Bo	Sakana,	and	his	doctor	maintains	that	failing	to	remove	
some	of	the	damaged	skin	may	lead	to	infection,	 it	may	be	permissible	to	remove	it,	
especially	if	it	is	hanging	off	(see	footnote	4).	

In	addition	to	the	local	effects	of	severe	burns,	these	injuries	also	significantly	
increase	 the	 overall	metabolic	 requirements	 and	 energy	 consumption.	 As	 such,	 if	 a	
physician	believes	that	a	burn	victim	needs	higher	caloric	intake,	he	may	be	permitted	
to	eat	and	drink	on	Yom	Kippur	(and	certainly	on	other	fast	days)	as	necessary.	

Skin	 grafts	 may	 be	 needed	 to	 prevent	 infection	 and	 loss	 of	 fluids	 and	
macromolecules	 in	 the	 acute	 phase	 of	 recovery	 from	 severe	 burns.	 Artificial	
biosynthetic	 skin	 is	 usually	 not	 a	 definitive	 coverage	 option	 and	 carries	 a	 higher	
infection	 rate	 than	 skin	 grafts.	 While	 it	 is	 ideal	 to	 perform	 an	 autograft,	 in	 some	
circumstances	 (especially	 with	 large	 burns	 or	 tissues	 are	 too	 edematous	 to	 allow	
successful	 harvest),	 cadaveric	 allografts	 are	 necessary	 as	 a	 temporary	 bridge	 (~1-2	
weeks)	to		autograft.	 

Therefore,	if	it	is	a	matter	of	Pikuach	Nefesh,	skin	may	be	taken	from	a	cadaver	
in	order	to	save	a	patient’s	life	(Nishmas	Avraham,	Y.D.	349:3).	Skin	may	also	be	kept	in	
reserve	for	this	purpose,	even	though	there	are	not	yet	patients	who	have	this	need.	
This	 is	 because	 burns	 are	 common	 due	 to	 road	 or	 work	 accidents	 and	 domestic	
incidents	(e.g.,	fires).	Rav	Shalom	Messas	zt”l5,	wrote	an	extensive	article	on	this	subject	
in	 Techumin	 (7,	 p.	 193).	 See	 also	 Rabbi	 Shaul	 Yisraeli’s	 essay	 on	 the	 subject6.	 The	
Rabbanut	 has	 ruled	 that	 the	 preservation	 of	 more	 than	 fifty	 skins	 should	 not	 be	
permitted	for	this	purpose. 

 
4	If	the	skin	is	causing	him	discomfort	and	is	detached	at	the	top	and	bottom	(it	only	remains	attached	in	
the	middle),	he	may	rely	on	the	lenient	opinions	and	detach	it	by	hand.	
5	Rav	Messas	zt”l	was	born	in	Morocco	in	1909	and	served	as	Chief	Rabbi	of	Casablanca	and	then	of	
Morocco	before	emigrating	to	Jerusalem	and	serving	as	its	Chief	Rabbi	from	1978	until	his	passing	in	
2003.	
6 Rav	Yisraeli	was	born	in	Communist	Russia	in	1909	and	served	as	the	Rosh	Yeshiva	of	Mercaz	haRav	
after	the	passing	of	R’	Zvi	Yehuda	Kook	in	1982	and	the	director	of	the	Eretz	Chemdah	Institute	from	
1987	until	his	death	in	1995. 


